
 

 
Report to the Finance and Performance 
Management Cabinet Committee  
Report reference: F/   /2011-12 
Date of meeting: 16 January 2012 
   
Portfolio:  Finance and Economic Development  
 
Subject:   Council Budgets 2012/13 
 
Officer contacts for further information: Bob Palmer (01992 – 56 4279) 
   
Democratic Services Officer: Gary Woodhall (01992 - 56 4470) 
 
Recommendations/Decisions Required: 
 
 
(1) That the Committee considers the Council’s 2012/13 General Fund budgets and 

makes recommendations to the Cabinet meeting on the 30 January 2012 on 
adopting the following: 

 
(a)  the revised revenue estimates for 2011/12, which are anticipated to increase 

the General Fund balance by £63,000; 
 

(b)  a reduction in the target for the 2012/13 CSB budget from £14.88m to £14.81m 
(including growth items); 
 

(c)  an increase in the target for the 2012/13 DDF net spend from £0.763m to 
£0.851m; 
 

(d)  no change in the District Council Tax for a Band ‘D’ property to keep the 
charge at £148.77; 
 

(e)  the estimated increase in General Fund balances in 2012/13 of £19,000; 
 

(f)  the four year capital programme 2012/13 – 15/16; 
 

(g)  the Medium Term Financial Strategy 2012/13 – 15/16; 
 

(h)  the Council’s policy on General Fund Revenue Balances to remain that they 
are allowed to fall no lower than 25% of the Net Budget Requirement. 

 
 

(2) That the Committee recommends to the Cabinet that the 2012/13 HRA budget 
including the revised revenue estimates for 2011/12 be agreed;  

 
(3) That the Cabinet be requested to note that rent increases and decreases 

proposed for 2012/13 will give an average overall increase of 6%; 
 
(4) That the Committee notes the Chief Financial Officer’s report to the Council on 

the robustness of the estimates for the purposes of the Council’s 2012/13 
budgets and the adequacy of the reserves.  

 
 
 
 



 

Executive Summary: 
 
This report sets out the detailed recommendations for the Council’s budget for 
2012/13. The budget adds £19,000 to reserves and the Council’s policy on the level of 
reserves can be maintained throughout the period of the Medium Term Financial 
Strategy (MTFS). Over the course of the MTFS the use of reserves to support 
spending peaks at £0.475m in 2014/15 and reduces to £0.164m in 2014/15. 
 
The budget is based on the assumption that Council Tax will be frozen and that 
average Housing Revenue Account rents will increase by 6% in 2012/13.  
 
Reasons for Proposed Decisions: 
 
The decisions are necessary to assist Cabinet in determining the budget that will be 
placed before Council on 14 February 2012. 
 
Other Options for Action: 
 
Members could decide not to approve the recommended figures and instead specify 
which growth items they would like removed from the lists, or Members could ask for 
further items to be added. 
 
 
Report: 

  
1.  On 30 January 2012 the Cabinet will receive the minutes and recommendations 

contained therein of this meeting and will then make recommendations to Council for 
the setting of the Council Tax and budget on 14 February 2012.  

 
2.  The annual budget process commenced with the Financial Issues Paper (FIP) being 

presented to this Committee on 26 September 2011. The paper was prepared against 
the background of cuts in public expenditure, ongoing difficulties within the economy 
and highlighted the uncertainties associated with: 

 
a)  Local Government Resource Review 
b)  New Homes Bonus 
c)  Localisation of Council Tax Benefit 
d)  Self-Financing for the Housing Revenue Account  
e)  Possible Double-Dip Recession 
f)  Development Opportunities 
g)  Capitalisation of Pension Deficit Payments 
h)  Shared Services 

 
3.  There is now greater clarity on some of these issues, but several of them will not be 

resolved for some time. The key areas are revisited in subsequent paragraphs. 
 
4.  In setting the budget for the current year Members had anticipated using £171,000 

from the general fund reserves. It was felt that, given the strength of the Council’s 
overall financial position, it was able to sustain a deficit budget to support the local 
economy and that net spending could be managed down over the medium term. 

 
5.  The revised four year forecast presented with the FIP took into account all the 

additional costs known at that point and highlighted the structural reform to local 
authority finances due to the local retention of business rates and the Government’s 
programme of welfare reforms. This projection showed a need to achieve savings of 
£300,000 on the 2012/13 estimates, £600,000 in 2013/14 and £500,000 in 2014/15 to 
keep revenue balances above the target level at the end of 2015/16. 

 
 



 

6.  Members adopted this measured approach to reduce expenditure in a progressive 
and controlled manner. The budget guidelines for 2012/13 were therefore established 
as: 

 
i. The ceiling for CSB net expenditure be no more than £14.88m 

including net growth/savings. 
ii. The ceiling for DDF net expenditure be no more than £0.763m. 
iii. The District Council Tax to be frozen. 
 

 
The Current Position 

 
7.  The draft General Fund budget summaries are included elsewhere on the agenda. 

The main year on year resource movements are highlighted in the CSB and DDF lists, 
which are attached as Annexes 2 and 3. In terms of the guidelines, the position is set 
out below, after an update on each of the key areas highlighted in the FIP. 

 
a)  Local Government Resource Review 
 

8.  Before considering the current position on the Local Government Resource Review 
and the replacement of Formula Grant funding with retained National Non-Domestic 
Rates (NNDR) it is worth looking back at the Comprehensive Spending Review 
(CSR). The CSR only provided us with two years figures instead of the usual four 
because of the Government’s desire to radically change the system of funding local 
authorities. The table below shows what now appear to be the final figures from the 
Formula Grant system. 

 
 2008/09 

£m 
2009/10 
£m 

2010/11 
£m 

2011/12 
£m 

2012/13 
£m 

Relative Needs Amount 5.455 5.457 5.464 4.302 3.901 
Relative Resource Amount -5.228 -5.096 -4.956 -2.842 -2.810 
Central Allocation 8.793 8.834 8.871 6.223 5.611 
Floor Damping 0.302 0.173 0.036 -0.296 -0.249 
Formula Grant 9.322 9.368 9.415 7.387 6.453 
 

9.  The figures shown above did not include the Council Tax freeze grant for 2011/12 as 
this was initially thought to be a one-off. It has now been confirmed that the 2011/12 
freeze grant will be consolidated with the Formula Grant and paid throughout the 
current CSR period. This causes the Formula Grant figures to be re-stated as £7.59m 
for 2011/12 and £6.656m for 2012/13. However, the freeze grant for 2012/13 is a one-
off and so has not been included.  

 
10.  In addition to the detailed figures for 2011/12 and 2012/13, headline control totals for 

local authority funding were given for 2013/14 and 2014/15. These control totals show 
further reductions of approximately 1% in 2013/14 and 5% in 2014/15.   

 
11.  Having provided a reminder of the background, I shall move on to what is now known 

about the Local Government Resource Review. Members may recall one of the many 
consultations that we have dealt with this year was called “Local Government 
Resource Review: Proposals for Business Rates Retention”. This was a 46 page 
document with 33 detailed questions, which was subsequently supplemented by eight 
technical papers. The Government felt change in the system of local authority funding 
was necessary to provide a financial incentive to local authorities to promote business 
growth in their areas, currently any increase in NNDR is paid into the national pool 
with no direct local benefit. By replacing Formula Grant with NNDR the Government 
also claimed to be increasing the financial independence of local authorities. There is 
little authorities can do to increase their Formula Grant allocation but in theory they 
will be able to encourage growth in their rating lists and so increase their funding. 



 

 
12.  The proposals for change included restrictions so that authorities would not be 

allowed to keep all NNDR; a process of equalisation would remain to redistribute 
funds between authorities. The amount DCLG give or take would be fixed, allowing 
authorities to keep growth above this level. If growth is “disproportionate” DCLG would 
take back a share of it for redistribution and DCLG would retain the right to “reset” the 
amounts given or taken in future years. 

 
13.  At the time of the FIP some of the key questions were – 

 
a)  How s  How should the baseline be set for rate retention? 
b)  How will the levy on disproportionate benefit be calculated? 
c)  How will the levy be used to fund a safety net? 
d)  How do you balance the need to protect some authorities with the need to 

provide a strong incentive for growth? 
e)  How will resets work? 
f)  How will funds be pooled in areas and what areas can be used for pooling? 
g)  Should the current system of reliefs be maintained? 

 
14.  The government’s response still leaves a number of questions unanswered but a lot 

more is now known about the likely level of funding and the relationship between 
districts and counties in two tier areas. The system will be in place from 2013/14 and 
all authorities will start with the same funding they received in 2012/13. However, this 
will be adjusted for the reduction in overall spending control totals, the updating of 
some data that feeds into the allocation formulae and some “minor” adjustments to 
the formulae. Instead of the reductions of 1% and 5% mentioned in paragraph 10, it 
seems prudent now to allow for reductions of 3% and 7%.  

 
15.  The consultation had indicated that business rates within a two tier area were likely to 

be shared on the basis of the relative spending between the districts and the county. 
This meant that counties were generally tariff authorities, in receipt of more business 
rates than their funding required and so paying a tariff back to the Government. 
Districts were generally top up authorities, in receipt of less business rates than their 
funding required and so receiving a top up from the Government. Following the 
consultation the Government has decided that as districts are the primary engine of 
growth they should have the greatest incentive for growth and should therefore be 
tariff authorities and not top up authorities (the exemplifications provided with the 
consultation showed that for a given amount of growth a greater share would be 
retained by a tariff authority). However, counties do have some guarantee of stability 
in their funding as top ups will be indexed by RPI. 

 
16.  As part of incentivising districts the Government has decided that districts should not 

just be tariff authorities but should receive the largest share of any growth. 
Additionally, the government felt it important to balance the incentive with the New 
Homes Bonus (NHB). If NHB provided a substantially greater incentive than NNDR 
retention it could lead districts to favour domestic developments ahead of commercial 
ones. These factors have combined to produce an 80/20 share of NNDR growth in 
favour of districts, as is the case with NHB. 

 
17.  A note of caution also needs to be sounded at this point. If the NNDR take reduces 

this will reduce funding and that too will be shared 80/20. Given the current state of 
the economy and the uninspiring predictions going forward it would be a truly 
optimistic district that gave an unreserved welcome to the 80/20 split. 

 
18.  One way of reducing the level of financial risk is for a number of authorities to operate 

in a pool. Although pooling has inherent difficulties as every authority will want to pool 
with someone they believe has better prospects than themselves. The Government 
have talked positively about pooling but have provided no financial incentives for 
pools.          



 

19.  On the whole, the outlook for districts from the Local Government Resource Review 
appears better now than it did at the time of the FIP. However, this view will need to 
be considered again when the Government actually start providing some numbers 
and this is currently scheduled for “spring” 2012. 

 
b)  New Homes Bonus 

 
20.  Since September the announcements that have been made have confirmed that the 

view taken on NHB in the FIP was an appropriate one and so most of the following 
section has changed little from that paper. The Government has a consistent policy of 
encouraging development. In the same way that retaining increases in NNDR 
incentivises Councils to promote business growth, the New Homes Bonus (NHB) 
provides an incentive to promote home building. When the budget was set for 
2011/12 the full details of and funding for the NHB had not been confirmed. Because 
of this uncertainty, and concern about possible legal challenges if Councils were felt 
to be making planning decisions for financial gain, no income from the NHB was 
allowed for in the 2011/12 budget.  

 
21.  It is now clear that the NHB will form a substantial part of local authority funding for 

the foreseeable future. The technical papers mentioned above reveal that from 
2013/14 funding for NHB will be top sliced from the national NNDR pool. Even though 
only three years NHB will be payable in 2013/14 the maximum six years funding will 
be top sliced, with the excess being redistributed to local authorities in some way as 
grant. The exact mechanics and amounts are still to be determined but it appears that 
the NHB is intended to remain as an incentive on top of the basic level of funding that 
local authorities will get through retained NNDR. As the funding is top sliced and then 
re-allocated on the basis of relative performance in housing growth there will be a 
strong cumulative redistributive effect, this will penalise areas of low housing growth.  

 
22.  The amount of NHB payable for a year is determined by the annual change in the total 

number of properties on the Council Tax list in October. This means that the bonus is 
payable on both new housing and empty properties brought back in to use. The 
increase in the tax base is multiplied by a notional average Council Tax figure of 
£1,439, with an additional premium for social housing. The calculated figure is then 
shared with 20% going to the county council and 80% to the district, with the amount 
being payable for six years.  For 2011/12 the Council will receive £295,000 and the 
amount due in respect of growth for the year to October 2011 will be approximately 
£420,000. These two figures combined will give a total NHB income figure for 2012/13 
of £715,000. 

 
23.  The key question is how much of this income should be taken into the CSB budget for 

each year through the life of the MTFS. At one extreme it could be argued that to build 
any income into the CSB would make the Council vulnerable to judicial review on 
planning decisions and may not be prudent until there is clarity over the full make up 
of and inter-relationships between the different funding streams. At the other extreme 
it could be argued that £300,000 of income should be added to the CSB for every 
year from 2011/12 going forward up to the maximum of six years (2011/12 £0.3m, 
2012/13 £0.6m, 2013/14 £0.9m 2014/15 £1.2m, 2015/16 £1.5m and 2016/17 and 
onwards £1.8m). On one hand, if no income is taken into account severe reductions 
could be made to services that ultimately prove to be unnecessary, from a financial 
point of view. On the other, if too much income is allowed for the Council could find 
itself having to implement substantial cuts on a short time scale.  

 
24.  A prudent position at the moment is to allow for the income for 2011/12 and 2012/13 

but no additional income beyond that until the full outcomes of the Local Government 
Resource Review are known. It is unlikely that any adjustment to the system would 
remove NHB already earned as this would undermine the policy. On that basis CSB 
income of £295,000 has now been added to 2011/12 and a further £420,000 to 
2012/13. 



 

c) Localisation of Council Tax Benefit 
 
25.  Members may recall that this too was the subject of a consultation earlier in the 

financial year. Council Tax Benefit (CTB) is a means tested benefit that is available to 
help those on low incomes meet their Council Tax bills. The current caseload for CTB 
at the Council is approximately 8,900, generating annual expenditure of £10.3m. This 
is currently fully funded by Government, with a system of payments on account and a 
year end grant claim. CTB is currently a national system with national regulations 
determining entitlement. 

 
26.  The Government is determined to reduce the overall cost of benefits to the country 

and is making numerous changes through the Welfare Reform Bill. As part of the 
Welfare Reform Bill the benefits system is meant to be streamlined and simplified 
through the introduction of Universal Credit. It is clearer now how Universal Credit will 
operate and the scope of the benefits included in it. The Government is pressing 
ahead with the abolition of CTB to save 10% (£490m) on the national cost of CTB by 
localising it from 2013/14. It will be for each local authority to determine their scheme 
of CTB but they will only receive 90% of the current cost. 

 
27.  At one extreme authorities could implement a scheme at 90% of the current scheme 

and those in receipt of CTB would have to pay more, for this Council this would have 
an average impact of £116 p/a on claimants. However, the Government requires 
pensioners to be protected and as they are half the caseload this doubles the impact 
to £232 p/a. It is also possible that the final scheme may require protection for 
vulnerable working age claimants which could leave working age non-passported 
claimants with bills of £720 p/a. At the other extreme authorities could top up the 
funding from their own resources, for this Council the impact would be £1.034m. 

 
28.  The problems with the proposed scheme include – 
 

a)  Lack of time to develop, test and implement the necessary software. 
b)  Difficulty in collecting many small debts and the possibility of a re-run of the 

Poll Tax. 
c)  Possible postcode lottery with neighbouring districts offering different 

schemes. 
d)  Difficulty in agreeing schemes in two tier areas as the interests of districts 

and counties may not align. 
e)  Authorities have a fixed amount of funding but are faced with unlimited 

potential demand. 
f)  Socially divisive as those not on CTB would not want to pay additional tax or 

receive poorer services to support extended schemes. 
g)  Difficulty in dovetailing many different local CTB schemes with Universal 

Credit to ensure no conflict or tapering issues that reduce the overall 
requirement to “make work pay”. 

 
29.  A number of suggestions were put forward as alternatives to make the required 

savings without this level of difficulty and complexity. However, the Government has 
decided to ignore the consultation responses and the alternative suggestions and 
continue with the localisation of CTB. This will make for an interesting time in 2012/13, 
particularly if the already challenging legislative timetable is obstructed by delays in 
the House of Lords, and regular reports will be made to keep Members informed as 
the regulations become available and discussions with the county council and other 
districts develop. 

 
30.  The MTFS has been based on the assumption that none of this Council’s own funds 

will be used to top up the Government grant and extend the scheme. Given the 
uncertainty around Local Government Resource Review, and the potentially unlimited 
demand for CTB it would be a brave authority that wrote a blank cheque to support 
CTB. 



 

d) Self-financing for the Housing Revenue Account 
 
31.  A number of reports on this issue have already gone to Scrutiny Panels, Cabinet and 

Council. Currently the Council makes an annual payment of £11.3m into the national 
subsidy system. From 2012/13 annual payments into and out of the national subsidy 
pool will cease and instead authorities will either be required to take on debt or will 
have an amount of debt repaid for them. The Council was initially advised that the 
debt it would be required to finance would be approximately £180m. The final figure is 
still to be confirmed but is likely to be closer to £190m, due to the continuing high 
levels of inflation which feed into the subsidy calculations. 

 
32.  A structured approach has been followed to deal with each of the necessary steps. 

This has required the amendment of the Treasury Management Strategy, as the 
settlement date has been brought forward from April 2012 to late March 2012. 
Cabinet have considered the extent of the house building programme that is to be 
pursued and the appropriate level of maintenance for the existing stock. This has 
shaped the 30 year business plan and determined when cash will be available to 
repay borrowing. 

 
33.  Earlier in the process a number of different funding options were examined. However, 

somewhat belatedly the Government confirmed that funding for self-financing 
transactions would be made available at discounted rates through the Public Works 
Loans Board (PWLB). The Council’s treasury management consultants, Arlingclose, 
are currently evaluating the various options to compile a portfolio of appropriate 
PWLB loans matched to the 30 year business plan. 

 
34.  Previously in the consultation process for self-financing concerns were raised about 

two possible impacts on the General Fund (GF). The first of these was the 
requirement to make Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) on the nominal borrowing 
between the GF and the HRA. In the draft regulations the DCLG have now confirmed 
that changes due to self- financing do not have to be taken into account in 
determining any requirement to make MRP. The other area of concern was the 
interest to be charged between the HRA and GF. This issue is still to be determined 
but it currently appears that authorities will have the power to set their own rates of 
interest for borrowing between funds. So at this point in time both of the significant 
concerns have been addressed, although (as seen with the PWLB) a further policy 
shift cannot be ruled out. 

 
 

e)  Possible Double Dip Recession 
 
35.  Since September the economic outlook has worsened and this was reflected in a 

bleak Autumn Statement. There is little sign of a recovery in the domestic economy 
and the Euro Zone continues to stagger on through an unproductive series of last 
chance summits. It is a realistic possibility that one or more countries will leave the 
Euro Zone and the turbulence from this could impact severely on our exporters and 
lead to even higher unemployment, not to mention the inevitable banking crisis.  

 
36.  The changes discussed above, with future local authority financing coming from 

retained local NNDR and the localisation of CTB, transfer substantial financial risks to 
local authorities from Government. If once these reforms are in place a large 
employer or employers were to close this could have severe consequences for the 
Council. There could be a combination of reduced income because of the reduction in 
NNDR, increases in claims for CTB and increased demands on services. So whilst the 
devolution of genuine power and freedoms would be welcomed, Members also need 
to be aware of the increased risks.  

 
 
 



 

f)  Development Opportunities 
 
37.  Since September a lot of preparatory work has been done on the various schemes. 

There is the possibility of a retail park in Loughton and a mixed use redevelopment of 
the St Johns area in Epping amongst the developments. The Council has had the 
requirement for capital resources to be used for revenue generating schemes as part 
of the Capital Strategy for sometime. If schemes proceed it will only be after rigorous 
examination to ensure business cases make sense and a financial benefit is 
anticipated. The economic boost offered by such schemes could benefit the Council in 
several ways, mirroring the multiple threats of a double dip recession. 

 
38.  Given the lack of certainty at this time about which of the potential sites will progress, 

and indeed which of the schemes for a given site, the MTFS and capital projections 
do not include either any capital financing requirement or any revenue projections. 
The only budgets that are included for the developments are those that Members 
have already approved for preliminary consultancy and planning works. 

 
g)  Capitalisation of Pension Deficit Payments 

 
39.  There is nothing to update on this issue from September. The Government has made 

it increasingly difficult to obtain capitalisation directions. For 2011/12 the financial 
criteria were doubled so that the amounts applied for had to exceed both 10% of 
reserves and 0.5% of budgeted expenditure. On 27 July we received identical letters 
dated 22 July refusing our applications for both GF & HRA. The letters state that the 
department was not satisfied that meeting the expenditure from revenue would cause 
“an unacceptable adverse impact on services” or that “meeting the pension costs from 
revenue resources would cause exceptional financial difficulties for EFDC”. These 
rejections confirm that all the other required criteria had been met. 

 
40.  The pre 2005/06 deficit payment has remained in the CSB, so although we apply for 

the full value of the deficit payments it is only the amount over the base that we have 
ever capitalised. The refusal of the applications for 2011/12 will mean charges to the 
GF of £564,000 and to the HRA of £264,000. Given the ongoing uncertainty about 
future capitalisations it is prudent to bring the balance of the deficit payments into the 
CSB. This does not prevent future capitalisation applications being made and the 
position will be reviewed again if applications in subsequent years prove successful. 

 
h)  Shared Services 

 
41.  A number of opportunities are being evaluated, both within the framework of the “West 

Essex Alliance” and the wider community of locals authorities. The need for shared 
working and joint solutions will increase in 2012/13, particularly with the changes to 
CTB and NNDR. 
 
The ceiling for CSB net expenditure be no more than £14.88m including net growth  

 
42.  Annex 2 lists all the CSB changes for next year. The original budget for 2011/12 

included CSB savings of £1.408m but the revised 2011/12 budget has an additional 
£0.3m of savings. The most significant changes in the revised estimates are savings 
on the waste contract and gate fees of £340,000, additional savings on underspent 
budgets of £150,000, a net improvement of £90,000 on non-directorate items and an 
off-setting loss of £120,000 on reduced parking penalty charge income. The non-
directorate items include the pension costs no longer being capitalised, income from 
the NHB and adjustments to interest investment income. 

 
43. The greater savings in 2011/12 mean that the opening CSB in 2012/13 is £196,000 

lower than anticipated in the previous MTFS. This means that even though the CSB 
savings of £1.189m are below the target of £1.4m the closing CSB is still £75,000 
lower than previously predicted.  



 

44.  The General Fund summary at Annex 1 shows that the CSB total is £75,000 below 
the CSB target of £14.88m and it is therefore proposed to reduce the CSB target to 
£14.81m.  

 
The ceiling for DDF net expenditure be no more than £0.763m 
 

45.  The DDF net movement for 2012/13 is £0.851m, Annex 3 lists all the DDF items in 
detail. The largest cost item is £586,000 for work on the Local Plan. The Local Plan is 
a substantial and unavoidable project and in 2011/12 and the subsequent two years 
DDF funding of £0.851m is allocated to it. The Director of Planning and Economic 
Development has been asked to provide regular updates to Cabinet to monitor this 
project and the expenditure incurred on it. Other significant items of expenditure 
include £46,000 for regeneration projects in Waltham Abbey and £45,000 for the 
planned building maintenance programme.  

 
46.  Officers continue to work with an international firm of accountants to examine the 

possibility of recovering VAT. This is using a model that the firm has developed 
through working with a number of authorities which has led to some substantial 
repayments. It is too early yet to predict what further income may arise from this so no 
allowance has been made in the estimates. The work is being conducted on a “no win 
no fee basis” so any costs will be funded from the VAT refund arising. 
 

47.  At £0.851m the DDF programme is £88,000 above the target for 2012/13. However, 
this needs to be balanced with the reduction in 2011/12 as the predicted spend in the 
previous MTFS of £1.566m has been reduced by £999,000 to £567,000. Taking the 
two years together there is a net reduction in DDF spending of £911,000 and so it is 
proposed to increase the DDF ceiling for 2012/13 from £0.763m to £0.851m. The 
DDF is predicted to continue to have funds available through to the end of the period 
covered by the MTFS. 

 
The District Council Tax be frozen 

 
48.  Members have indicated that, although the Council Tax freeze grant for 2012/13 is a 

one-off and will not be included in ongoing funding, the Council Tax will not be 
increased for 2012/13. 
 
That longer term guidelines covering the period to March 2016 provide for 
 

The level of General Fund revenue balances to be maintained within a range of 
approximately £4.0m to £4.5m but at no lower level than 25% of net budget requirement 
whichever is the higher; 

 
49.    Current projections show this rule will not be breached by 2015/16, by which time 

reserves will have reduced to £7.543m and 25% of net budget requirement will be 
£3.7m.  

 
Future levels of CSB net expenditure being financed predominately from External 
Funding from Government and Council Tax and that support from revenue balances be 
gradually phased out. 

 
50.     The outturn for 2010/11 added £270,000 to reserves, whilst the revised estimates for 

2011/12 anticipate a further increase of £63,000. This would leave the opening 
revenue reserve for 2012/13 at £8.6m and with the estimates for 2012/13 showing an 
increase of £19,000, reserves at the end of 2012/13 would be just over £8.65m. The 
Medium Term Financial Strategy at Annex 4 shows deficit budgets for the three years 
2013/14 to 2015/16. The level of deficit peaks at £475,000 in 2014/15 and reduces to 
£164,000 in 2015/16, although this is achieved through CSB savings of £500,000 in 
both 2013/14 and 2014/15.  
 



 

The Local Government Finance Settlement 
 
51. The Government have confirmed that the draft figures previously advised for 2012/13 

will not be amended. As mentioned above, it has also been confirmed that the freeze 
grant for 2011/12 will be payable in each year of the current CSR period. This gives an 
updated figure for formula grant for 2012/13 of £6.656m. Beyond 2012/13 the figures 
are subject to the Local Government Resource Review and cannot be predicted with 
any certainty. 

 
The 2012/13 General Fund Budget 

 
52. Whilst the position on some issues is clearer now than it was when the Financial 

Issues Paper was written there are still significant risks and uncertainties. Signs of 
improvement in the economy remain weak and speculation continues about the need 
for additional Quantitative Easing. It is still possible that the country may fall back into 
a severe recession that may last some years. This economic uncertainty is the key 
factor for 2012/13 as the areas below of Government policy will impact in 2013/14. 

 
53. The key area of uncertainty is the Local Government Resource Review and what the 

exact financial implications will be. The Government’s response to the consultation has 
answered some of the questions on policy options and implementation but we still 
await the numbers. Adjustments to funding in 2013/14 are meant to be limited to data 
updating and “minor” formula changes. However, we have seen in the past that what 
at the national level is described as a “minor” change can be much more significant for 
individual authorities.   

 
54. The other area worth touching on again is the localising of Council Tax Benefit. The 

uncertainty has been removed in terms of Government policy but remains in terms of 
how this change can be implemented in the time available and the impact on those 
effected. So whilst this change will not take place in 2012/13 a lot of time and effort will 
be devoted to it. 

 
55. The starting point for the budget is the attached Medium Term Financial Strategy,  

Annex 4. Annexes 4a and 4b are based on the current draft budget, no Council Tax 
increase (£148.77 Band D) for 2012/13 and subsequent increases of 2.5% per annum 
for each of the following three years.  

 
56. Members are reminded that this strategy is based on a number of important 

assumptions, including the following: 
 

• Future Government funding will reduce by 3% for 2013/14 and 7% for 2014/15. 
• CSB growth has been restricted and the CSB target for 2012/13 of £14.88 million 

has been achieved. Known growth beyond 2013/14 has been included but will be 
subject to a further review to help identify savings.  

• All known DDF items are budgeted for, and because of the size of the Local Plan 
programme the closing balance at the end of 2015/16 is anticipated to reduce to   
£1.36m. 

• Maintaining revenue balances of at least 25% of NBR. The forecast shows that 
the deficit budgets for three years of the period will reduce the closing balances at 
the end of 2015/16 to £7.5m or 51% of NBR for 2015/16, although this can only 
be done with further savings in 2013/14 and 2014/15. 

 
The Housing Revenue Account 

 
57. The balance on the HRA at 31 March 2013 is expected to be £8.523m, after a deficit of 

£971,000 in 2011/12 and a surplus of £3.607m in 2012/13. The estimates for 2012/13 
have been compiled on the new self-financing basis and so the negative subsidy 
payments have been replaced with borrowing costs. 

 



 

58. The rent increase is set with reference to an individual property’s formula rent but 
subject to various constraints. This process of Rent Restructuring to bring Council 
rents and Housing Association rents more in line with each other still needs to be 
addressed. The rent increase for 2012/13 is likely to see a narrowing of this gap 
between Council and Housing Association rents, with an average rent increase of 6% 
for Council dwellings. 

 
59. An update to the current five-year forecast is being prepared and will be presented to a 

subsequent Cabinet. The HRA has had substantial balances for some time and this 
position is expected to continue under self-financing.   

 
60. Both the Housing Repairs Fund and the Major Repairs Reserve are expected to have 

positive balances throughout the medium term. Members are recommended to agree 
the budgets for 2012/13 and 2011/12 revised and to note that although a deficit budget 
is proposed for 2011/12 the HRA has substantial ongoing balances. 

 
 The Capital Programme 

 
61. The Capital Programme at Annex 5 shows the expenditure previously agreed by 

Cabinet and included in the Capital Strategy which is going to Cabinet on 30 January.  
Members have stated that priority will be given to capital schemes that will generate 
revenue in subsequent periods. This position has been stated in previous Capital 
Strategies and has been reinforced by the increasing awareness that capital spending 
reduces investment balances and thus impacts on the general fund revenue balance 
through lower interest earnings. 

 
62. Annex 5d sets out the estimated position on capital receipts for the next four years. 

Members will note that even with a substantial capital programme, which exceeds 
£46m over five years, it is anticipated that the Authority will still more than £8m of 
usable capital receipt balances at the end of the period. However, it should be noted 
that a number of sites are currently under review and that this could involve either 
receipts through disposals or additional expenditure to fund developments.  

 
 

Risk Assessment and the Level of Balances 
 

63. The Local Government Act 2003 (s 25) introduced a specific personal duty on the 
“Chief Financial Officer” (CFO) to report to the Authority on the robustness of the 
estimates for the purposes of the budget and the adequacy of reserves. The Act 
requires Members to have regard to the report when determining the Council’s budget 
requirement for 2012/13.  Where this advice is not accepted, this should be formally 
recorded within the minutes of the Council meeting. The Council at its meeting on the 
14 February will consider the recommendations of the Cabinet on the budget for 
2012/13 and will determine the planned level of the Council’s balances. Members will 
consider the report of the CFO at that meeting.  

 
 

The Prudential Indicators and Treasury Management Strategy 2012/13 
 
64. Since 2004/05 it has been necessary to set affordable borrowing limits, limits for the 

prudential indicators and a Treasury Management Strategy. These elements of the 
budget requirements will be set out in a separate report to Cabinet on 30 January. 

 
65. Due to the £190m of debt for the HRA self-financing the Council will no longer be debt 

free and the Prudential Indicators and Treasury Management Strategy have been 
amended for this. With the ongoing difficulties in financial markets and continued 
concern about some banks, Arlingclose have advised a very restricted counter party 
list and a shortening of investment periods.  

 



 

 
Resource Implications: 
The report details proposed growth items and potential savings, the implications are set out 
above and will vary depending on the course of action decided by Members. 
 
Legal and Governance Implications: 
None. 
 
Safer, Cleaner, Greener Implications: 
Items related to the Safer, Cleaner, Greener initiative are included in the report. 
 
Consultation Undertaken: 
None. 
 
Background Papers: 
Financial Issues Paper – see agenda of 26 September 2011 
Draft Growth List – see agenda of 21 November 2011 
 
Impact Assessments: 
The Directorate proposing the growth or savings will have considered the equalities impacts 
for each budget proposal. 
 
The report sets out some of the key areas of financial risk to the authority. At this time the 
Council is well placed to meet such challenges, although if the necessary savings highlighted 
are not actively pursued problems will arise in the medium term. 
 
 


